FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

JUNE 23, 2003

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Absent:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney

Scott Dorney, Chief Officer for Support Services

Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer

Brad Whited, Airport Director

Frank Simpson, Inspections Director

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Janet C. Jones, City Clerk

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Reverend Jimmy Atkinson, Assistant Pastor, Arran Lake Baptist Church, followed by Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:

Special Events

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick presented a Certificate of Excellence to Mr. Weeks Parker for his contributions to the City of Fayetteville for the last 50 years.  Mr. Parker, a native of Fayetteville, was educated in the Fayetteville City schools and some of his community service activities include:

· Director of the John Philip Sousa Community Band sponsored by the City Recreation Department;

· Ordained Deacon at Snyder Memorial Baptist Church;

· Founder and Director of the Faith tape and tract ministry at Snyder;

· Past officer and board member of the Fayetteville Lions Club;

· Served two years as Chairman of the Deaf Committee for the Lions Club;

· An amateur photographer and a freelance writer who has published books dealing with electronics, self-improvement, and religion; and

· Author of Fayetteville, North Carolina, a pictorial history.

Mr. Weeks expressed his appreciation and stated it had been an honor to serve his community.

Council Member Haire announced that due to the recent drowning death in the community of a child, he was requesting the City Attorney address the ordinance requirements for installation of personal backyard swimming pools inside the corporate limits of the City.

City Attorney Karen McDonald reviewed the City Ordinance and the requirements for obtaining a permit to install a private swimming pool.  She stated a 3-foot enclosed fence was required and was part of the permit process and if there was no gate, the violation carried a fine of $100.00 a day.  Ms. McDonald stated the Inspections Department should be contacted with any concerns or questions about the installation of swimming pools.

Council Member Smith announced that the Mayor’s flight had been delayed and he could not get back in time for the meeting.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA


City Manager Roger Stancil requested to add Item 3.F to the consent agenda, resolution to authorize application to transfer USO property, and to remove Item 10, consider discussion of ordinance requirements for installation of personal pools, from the agenda.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the agenda as amended.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

2.
PUBLIC FORUM:

Mr. James Goins, 707 Union Chapel Road, Pembroke, NC, asked the Council for their support for the passage of federal legislation that would extend full federal recognition to the Lumbee Tribe of North Carolina.  He presented a resolution for adoption by the Council at their next regular meeting.

Ms. Grace Hinton, 220 Hay Street, Fayetteville, NC, requested the Council’s help in resolving ordinance violations on her properties located at 1820 Sapona Road and 220 Hay Street.  Ms. Hinton stated her mother had been ill and she needed an extension of time.  Council Member Haire assured Ms. Hinton the staff would be in touch with her.

Mr. Leon Goldstein, 2609 Colgate Drive, Fayetteville, NC, requested the Council to lower the property tax rates.  He stated he was retired military and had received a 0.9 percent cost-of-living adjustment and he could not afford a double-digit property tax increase.

Mr. Jeff Winslow, 513 Argyll Road, Fayetteville, NC, expressed his concerns regarding the Joint Use Agreement with the YMCA for the Honeycutt Recreation Center.  He stated he was opposed to taking away a neighborhood recreation center, moving recreational activities to another location, having to pay for membership with the YMCA in order to use the facilities and eliminating a game room that got children off of the street and allowed them to work with professional adults.  Mr. Winslow requested the Council not to punish kids by taking away their programs and making them go elsewhere and to look at the ramifications of this action.

Mr. John Boyce, 204 Law Road, Fayetteville, NC, requested the Council to reconsider the physical security of senior citizens in the Law Road and Eunice Circle area.  Mr. Boyce stated his parents lived in this area and had been crime victims.

Ms. Denise Rasberry, 206 Law Road, Fayetteville, NC, stated her opposition to the proposed Village at Northgate project for elderly housing in the Law Road area.  She stated the area had too many low-income projects and was also a natural habitat for woodpeckers.

Mr. Moses Mathis, 624 Platinum Road, Fayetteville, NC, expressed his opposition to the City’s current trash contract with Waste Management.  He stated he had lost 40 customers and had to drive 60 to 70 extra miles to conduct his business.  Mr. Mathis stated he would do whatever he had to do to protect himself and he would fight back through the court system and the upcoming elections.

Mr. Stephen Sanders, 1745 Daisy Lane, Fayetteville, NC, expressed his concerns regarding the proposed budget.  He stated he felt the City should find a way to live within its means and to differentiate between its wants and its needs.  He suggested that everyone work together to reach a solution.

Mr. Brian Irving, 1713 Veanna Drive, Fayetteville, NC, expressed his opposition to the raising of property taxes.  He stated the City needed to live within its means, eliminate duplication, and consolidate City and County services.

Mr. Lewellyn Sherman, 4827 Old Field Road, Fayetteville, NC, requested that public transportation be provided in the newly annexed areas of District 6 and that the roads in the neighborhood be repaired.

3.
CONSENT:

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the consent agenda with the addition of Item 3.F.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes:

1.
Regular meeting of June 9, 2003.

B.
Approve the following financial matters:

1.
Tax refunds in excess of $100.00.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund

Centura Bank Leasing
1999-2002
Corrected Assessment
$  818.71


Dixon, Antonio and
2001 & 2002
Military Non-Resident
491.01


  Miriam


Worth Printing Inc.
1998-2002
Corrected Assessment
   984.89

Total


$2,294.61

2.
Capital Project Ordinance Amendment 2003-17 (Legend Avenue/ Blanton Road Project and Center City Business Park).
This amendment was necessary to appropriate funds for the Legend Avenue/Blanton Road project and the Center City Business Park.  The source of funds for the Legend Avenue/Blanton Road project was a General Fund designation of $310,331.00 from Fiscal Year 2002.  The funds appropriated for the Center City Business Park project was $150,000.00 in miscellaneous state revenue and $350,000.00 in General Fund transfers from previous years for various street projects that had been completed.  The funds for the Center City Business Park would be transferred to the bond fund where the balance of the business park project is budgeted.
3.
Capital Project Ordinance Amendment 2003-18 (Freedom Park Project)
This amendment was necessary to appropriate $32,518.00 in donations for the Freedom Park project.
4.
Capital Project Ordinance Amendment 2003-19 (Center City Business Park).
This amendment was necessary to reflect the transfer of $500,000.00 from the Transportation Fund for the Center City Business Park (see CPOA 2003-17 above).  The purpose of the amendment was to account for the project in a single ordinance rather than among several project budgets.
5.
Installment Financing Agreement between City of Fayetteville and SunTrust Leasing Corporation for financing of tractors, police vehicles, and other equipment.

A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, APPROVING AN INSTALLMENT FINANCING CONTRACT PURSUANT TO N.C.G.S. § 160A-20.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-056.
6.
Purchase of the Microsoft Enterprise Software Licensing Agreement to ensure software license compliance and support of included Microsoft products.  [Waive competitive bidding under G.S. § 143‑129(g) and “piggyback” the City of Charlotte’s bid.]
7.
Master Consultant Agreement with HNTB for improvements at the Fayetteville Regional Airport.

8.
Electric Rate Stabilization Fund. (PWC)

From inception through FY 2003 the Fund had revenues from various sources in the amount of $9,442,497.00 and expenditures (back to the Electric General Fund) of $5 million.  Fund available balance was $4,442,497.00.
9.
Annexation Phase III Capital Project Fund Budget for Fiscal Years 1998-2003, Amendment #4. (PWC)

This amendment closed out this fund with the transfer of $2,173,366.00 to the Water/Sewer General Fund and $2,400,000.00 to the Annexation Phase IV-A Capital Project Fund.
10.
Annexation Reserve Fund. (PWC)

This Fund had $4 million transferred from the Water/Sewer General Fund and interest income of $56,127.00 from inception through FY 2003.  The Annexation Phase IV-A Capital Project Fund received $3.5 million and $556,127.00 remained in that fund.
11.
Annexation Phase IV-A Capital Project Fund for Fiscal Years 2001‑2004, Amendment #1. (PWC)

The Annexation Phase IV-A Capital Project Fund estimated revenue requirements were $6,300,000.00.  Annexation Phase III Capital Project Fund transferred $2.4 million and the Water/Sewer Annexation Reserve Fund transferred $3.5 million, with $400,000.00 remaining to be transferred, if necessary.  A DOT project was moved from the Annexation Phase III CPF to this Fund so the Annexation Phase III CPF could be closed out at yearend.  An invoice estimated at $500,000.00 has not arrived.
12.
Supplemental 1997 Capital Project Fund for Fiscal Years 1999‑2003, Amendment #1. (PWC)

This amendment provided for an additional transfer of $21,320.00 for total Revenues of $9,828,350.00.  Expenditures of $7,241,497.00 for various projects were listed on Page 2 of amendment.  This Fund had one open project which was near completion and should be closed in the near future.  Remaining balance of $2,586,853.00 to be transferred to the Water/Sewer General Fund.
C.
Accept two parcels of land adjoining Lake Frances off Cumberland Road.
D.
Reject all bids for Phase 1 Transportation Museum renovation.
E.
Adopt Community Street Banner amendments.
AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE AMENDING SECTION 30-259(4), SIGNS PERMITTED BY SPECIAL PERMIT, COMMUNITY STREET BANNER, OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  ORDINANCE NO. S2003-010.
F.
Resolution to authorize application to transfer USO property.

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO COMPLETE ALL PAPERWORK NECESSARY TO OBTAIN RECREATION CENTER #2, 433 RAY AVENUE, THROUGH THE FEDERAL LAND TO PARKS PROGRAM.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-057.

4.
Consider request to address City Council from Neil Yarborough regarding Cottonade Lake.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He stated the City had the ability to assist the property owners in the manner they had requested by paying for the improvements and assessing 100 percent of the costs against the benefited property owners.  Mr. Stancil stated there were several issues that must be addressed if the Council considered this project.  He reviewed the following issues:

(1)
What would be required to determine if an adequate number of property owners were interested?  In other cases a majority of the owners and/or a majority of the frontage affected was required.

(2)
How would it be determined who benefited?  Mr. Daniels had suggested that property owners back from the lake itself benefited and should be assessed.

(3)
To identify the cost of the project to be assessed and the amount each owner would pay requires that an engineer be employed to complete design with cost estimates.  Who would pay this cost, especially if the project did not proceed?

(4)
What interest rate would be charged on assessments to ensure that the cost of money was carried by those benefiting and not the taxpayers in general?

(5)
How long would the assessment be carried?

(6)
What would be the basis of assessment - equal share of project cost, front feet, cost/benefit (share of cost based on increase in property value)?

(7)
Would the property owners be required to pay anything up front?

(8)
Who would pay the engineering costs?
Mr. Stancil informed the Council this would be setting a precedent because it had never been done before and he cautioned that if someone else came forward with the same request, the Council would be obligated to proceed with the request.

Council Member Massey stated he would like to look at what the County did on McFayden Lake and assess how it was done, what were the results, and how they determined which property owners benefited.

Mr. Neil Yarborough stated he had been retained by property owners in the Cottonade area to assist them in presenting the Council with a plan which would provide a method to collectively and collaboratively fund a project that would immediately improve their community and would allow the maintenance of their quality of life and the appearance of Fayetteville.

Mr. Yarborough explained the plan was asking the City to do the engineering, provide the financing mechanism, and then assess the property owners for the total cost of the project.

Mr. Yarborough recommended using the difference of the tax value before the dam was improved and the value after the dam was improved to determine the benefits to the property owner.  Mr. Yarborough stated time was of the essence and the neighborhood had to work quickly.  He advised the preliminary engineering had been paid for by Mr. Broadwell and he did not think this would cost the taxpayers any money from the general fund because it was supposed to be paid for by a pass-through of funds.

Mr. Yarborough stated the neighborhood could not do this for themselves and the project would benefit everyone.

Council Member Worthy stated he felt this should be sent to a subcommittee.  He advised Mr. Yarborough that when the committee considered the issue, there would be a need to know the number of households to be assessed, the streets involved, the names and addresses of the property owners, and a determination needed to be made as to who would pay the engineering dollars if the project should not go through and which property owners would pay any accrued expenses.

Council Member Keefe stated this was a broad proposal and he looked at it as investing in the community but he felt it should be sent to a subcommittee for discussion.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to send this to the Development Committee in August 2003.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

5.
Consider Joint Use Agreement with Fayetteville Family YMCA for Kiwanis Recreation Center facility.

Mr. Robert Barefoot, Chief Officer for Engineering and Maintenance, presented this item.  Mr. Barefoot stated he was proposing a partnership between the Fayetteville Family YMCA and the City for the use of the Kiwanis Recreation Center.  He reported the staff had been negotiating a Joint Use Agreement for the last 30 to 45 days.

Mr. Barefoot stated one of the reasons he was interested in partnering with the YMCA was because they had a similar philosophy with emphasis on family and youth programs.  He stated he felt this agreement would bring a cost savings to the City and he was projecting a $100,000.00 minimum of annual operating costs.  Mr. Barefoot reported the advantage of doing this type project might not be seen in the first three years, but it could set a model of joint use to be used in the future.

Mr. Barefoot reported that after a public meeting, the Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission had voted unanimously to approve the project.  He stated the citizens had expressed to the Commission their concerns about access, fees, and the availability of programs at that location.

Mr. Barefoot stated the agreement tonight would only deal with the building itself and not the park and that within the building all long-term use commitments would continue to be honored.

Mr. Barefoot reported the YMCA’s board had accepted the proposals which would be incorporated into any agreement as the project moved forward.

Mr. Barefoot stated the outdoor youth athletics seemed to be of particular interest and he was suggesting the City continue to do the programs, and if later it was within the best interest of the City to enter into a partnership with the YMAC, then they would do that by going through the Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission and coming back to the Council for approval.

Mr. Barefoot stated there had been some concern expressed about the existing programs at the center and negotiations could be done with the Board as the agreement was developed to see what programs could be continued with the YMCA and within the City.  He said discussion would be held about the City having open access beyond the membership.

Mr. Barefoot stated the City had the ability to accommodate the existing programs at other locations within the City and what he suggested was working with the different groups to identify what alternative days and times could be offered at other sites and when they would be available.

Mr. Barefoot asked the Council to authorize the City Manager to negotiate a contract to be brought back to the Council and to try to address any concerns that may have been brought up.

Council Member Worthy stated he wanted to address the specific concerns of relocation of programs, the distance involved, whether the citizens were being sent out of their local community, and whether the fees would be increased.

Mr. Barefoot stated he could address these issues but he had not wanted to specifically address the issues with the organizations until he had direction from the Council.

Council Member Kirby stated this was in her area and she had received calls from the neighborhood and they had expressed their concerns about the closing of a community recreation center, the fees, and the programs.  She suggested that perhaps a public meeting needed to be held to address their concerns.

Mr. Barefoot stated the fee issue was a concern and obviously the YMCA was a membership-based organization, which would result in an annual membership fee.  He stated there would be an availability of member and nonmember fees on programs but it was not a closure to someone using the site.  Mr. Barefoot stated the YMCA could offer more programs and if they could reduce their operating cost, then the cost of their fees would come down accordingly.

Mr. Barefoot pointed out the City had fees, but the difference would be in the memberships.  He said that no additional fees would be charged for senior programs, and the City’s fees would not change at different sites.

Council Member Massey stated the public had concerns about how each person and group was going to survive and he felt it was incumbent upon the Council, staff, and the YMCA to let citizens know what was going to happen to their programs and a detailed list of what was going to happen to the programs in the City and at the YMCA when the merger took place needed to be prepared.

Council Member Massey stated the direction of the Council should be to look at the programs presently offered through the Recreation Department, to look at the programs the YMCA was planning to offer through this merger, and to see exactly how that information was going to be dealt with, and then the Council would be in a position to vote either for or against it.  Mr. Massey stated the most important thing was to keep the public informed because he did not want anyone put out of their comfort zones.

Council Member Haire stated he did not think the contract should be negotiated at this time.

Council Member Keefe inquired how the neighborhood was notified of the public forum.  Mr. Barefoot stated through the newspaper and postings at the center and on the pubic service channel with no mailings being done.

Council Member Keefe inquired about the YMCA’s time frame for occupation.  Mr. Barefoot responded they would need an answer regarding whether to go in or not within 30 days with an occupation time of October or November of 2003.

Council Member Keefe inquired if they were paying rent.  Mr. Barefoot explained there was going to be a transfer of cost and the YMCA would reimburse the City for the cost of two employees and would additionally pay for the utilities, maintenance, and supplies.

Council Member Keefe inquired if the YMCA had a hardship policy.  Mr. Barefoot stated they turned no children away and had scholarships and sponsorships.  Council Member Keefe stated this item definitely needed to go somewhere before any votes were taken.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to send this to the Development Committee for its August meeting and that the citizens in that area be notified of the time and place of the meeting, and the staff would have all of the information available for review.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

Council Member Massey stated he did not have a problem with it going to the Development Committee except there was a timetable involved.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Council Member Massey moved to authorize the City Manager and appropriate staff members to enter into negotiations with the YMCA because it has to come back to the Council and keep everything as public as possible.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

City Attorney Karen McDonald stated that was an appropriate substitute motion.

Council Member Worthy inquired whether there was a rough concept which could be presented at the Development Committee meeting so specific questions could be asked and then when it came back to the Council, they would know specific answers and questions.  Council Member Worthy said he did not want the programs to be lost and spread throughout the community.

City Attorney McDonald stated she felt the information could be gathered by the August meeting.

Council Member Worthy inquired if Mr. Massey’s motion could be added to Ms. Smith’s motion.  Mr. Massey stated it was fine.

Council Member Smith stated she felt it should go to the Committee and the staff should be directed to have the information available for the Committee with the citizens having input at that meeting and then it would be taken care of there before it was brought back to the Council.  She stated she did not see why they should be authorized to negotiate and then come to the Council and she would still prefer to hold that the issue go to the Development Committee.

Council Member Massey stated they were not mutually exclusive and in essence what needed to happen was that staff people needed to work on a lease and then in turn report the information to the Development Committee, and then the Development Committee would send it to the Council.

Council Member Smith agreed.

RESTATED MOTION:


Council Member Worthy moved to authorize City staff to negotiate with the YMCA in terms of the programs being currently offered throughout the Recreation Department and the programs they intend to offer through the YMCA with that information coming back to the Development Committee at their August meeting and then the Committee would forward it to the Council for approval or disapproval.

Council Member Keefe stated he felt the most important thing was being forgotten and that was the citizen’s input.  Council Member Keefe stated this was a community center and a very well-run center within the City and he felt the Council had to be conscious of the concerns of the people who use the center and the Council needed to get that input first.  He inquired would it be possible for the public input to be placed on the July Development Committee agenda so the citizens could be heard first before any decisions or recommendations were made.

AMENDED MOTION:


Council Member Massey moved to amend the motion to include public input at the Development Committee meeting in July.

City Manager Roger Stancil stated he felt all groups that would be affected needed to be talked with prior to the Development Committee meeting.

Council Member Gonzalez stated she was not happy with the process being used and she felt a public hearing needed to be held to hear the citizens.  Ms. Gonzalez stated both she and Mr. Worthy knew how important a recreation center was and now it looks like they are going to take away a neighborhood center.  She stated that was not right because the citizens’ tax dollars helped pay for that center and it was their center and before any negotiation was done, the citizens needed to be heard from and everything needed to be out on the table for both the citizens and the Council.

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated the Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission did have a public hearing and dialogue was shared.

Council Member Smith stated the reason she had referred this to the Development Committee was to ensure citizen participation.  Ms. Smith stated this was similar to what happened to the citizens at the Myers Park Recreation Center with the Boys and Girls Club and that hearing was not publicized and so the Council held a second public hearing.

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick restated the motion and called for the vote.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

Mr. Barefoot asked for clarification on the meeting date and time and the method to be used for notification to the citizens.

It was determined the public meeting would be held on July 10, 2003, at 7:00 p.m. at the Center with notification being done by newspaper ads, posters in all City recreation centers throughout the City, and the City website.

6.
Consider 2003-04 Budget Ordinance.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He informed the Council of the following:

1.
Cumberland County had a negative net migration rate of 3.9 percent which meant fewer people were coming into the County/City than were leaving the County/City.

2.
There had been a reduction in the retail sales and the figures were now at the same level as in 1998.  The reduction was due to internet sales which were not taxed and the small business community.

3.
The real property values in the City had increased only 6.9 percent in 2002–2003 in spite of the fact it had been eight years since there had been an evaluation.

4.
The business personal property tax value was down 8 percent

5.
The public service value was down 10 percent because the utilities were not re-investing in their infrastructures because the population was not growing.

6.
There had been no change in the value of vehicles

7.
The overall property value within the City of Fayetteville only had a 4.8 percent increase after eight years.

Mr. Stancil presented a summary of the new revenues that had been brought into the City and County.  He stated Cumberland County had netted over $3 million in revenue and the City had netted $2.1 million in revenues which had been paid to the County in order to keep the County from changing the sales tax formula thus leaving the City with $1.6 million in new revenues and the County with $7 million in new revenues.

Mr. Stancil reviewed the methodology used by the County to determine the revenue neutral tax rate and applied it to the City’s figures.  He stated the revenue neutral tax would be 5l.6 cents.

Mr. Stancil presented a narrative comparing the difference in the cost of living in the incorporated area versus living in the County:  (1) an $80,000.00 home in the City would have a net increase of taxes in the amount of $132.04 a year or about $11.00 a month, (2) a $100,000.00 home would have a net increase of taxes in the amount of $221.00 a year or $18.00 a month, and (3) a $150,000.00 home would have a net increase of $398.00 a year or $30.00 a month.

Mr. Stancil reviewed the changes made to the budget at the budget workshop to include new fees which would be effective January 1, 2004, and leaving the backdoor garbage service as was with further consideration being given to the issue.

Mr. Stancil stated based on the conversations he had had with Council regarding the employees, he recommended a $500.00 bonus for the 1,100 regular full-time employees at a cost of $600,000.00 with the funds being taken from the fund balance appropriation.  He explained this would be a one-time appropriation.  He also stated questions had been raised about holidays and in particular Christmas holidays and he had provided the Council with that information.

A discussion was held regarding the options available for rewarding the employees and the cost involved.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to adopt the budget ordinance that included the one-time $500.00 bonus and one day extra for the Christmas holiday.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

Discussion was held regarding the pros and cons of giving bonuses and/or an extra holiday to the employees, the effect a one-time bonus would have on the bonus program that had been discussed earlier in the budget process, and the fact only regular full-time employees would receive the bonus.

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated he could not determine how raising the property taxes would bring more people to Fayetteville.  He stated the County had raided the City coffers, the sales tax had been less, revenues had been less, jobs had been lost, factories had closed up and he felt this somehow constituted a state of emergency and that was what the City’s reserve fund was for.

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated the reserve fund balance exceeded the Council’s mandatory 10 percent goal by $4 million or $5 million and yet the citizens’ taxes were being raised.  He stated he heard the figures of an increase of only $132.00 annually, but the fact was the newly annexed citizens would be receiving their first tax bill and would be paying taxes for the first time.

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick inquired if the decision to remain at a revenue neutral rate of 51.6 cents were made, would it break the fund balance if that money was transferred from the reserve fund and the taxes were not raised.  He inquired whether the City could survive as a government with $14 million rather than $15 million in the reserve fund.

Mr. Kendrick stated necessary cutbacks had been made and services did not need to be sacrificed, but it was his opinion this was not the time to impose a tax increase and he was in favor of transferring funds from the reserve fund.

Council Member Fogleman expressed her opposition to taking more funds from the reserve fund balance.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to stay with and approve the full budget with bonus for employees and a day off without raising the property tax and leaving the tax rate at a revenue neutral rate of 51.6 cents with the difference coming out of the fund balance.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

Mr. Stancil stated the impact of the substitute motion would be that $2.6 million would be transferred from the fund balance rather than the $1.6 million.  He stated his concerns were the possibility of a natural disaster and the odds were that the County was going to change the sales tax distribution, which would mean a $4.4 million deficit and to him that was the real disaster the City was facing.  Mr. Stancil stated a healthy fund balance would be needed to meet that challenge.

Council Members Worthy, Keefe, and Kirby expressed their opposition to reducing the fund balance.

Mr. Stancil stated his fear with taking the extra million dollars was that it was for ongoing purposes and that extends the problem rather than solving it.

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated that next year if the City had to pay $4.5 million to the County, the fund balance could not be used because this was a reoccurring expense, and what the Council was looking at was a tax increase next year and the years to follow.

He stated his concern was that a million dollars was still being taken from the fund balance which the City Manager said should not be taken for reoccurring expenses and his point was if the City had $15 million, it could take $900,000.00 to balance the budget and have 12 months to work through the problems. Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated he felt this was the position the Council should take.

Council Member Gonzalez stated the citizens needed to be given a tax break and the tax rate should be 51.6 cents.  She stated she would prefer to not do away with the original bonus program and to do away with the one-time $500.00 bonus and save $600,000.00 and give the employees a day off.

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick restated his substitute motion.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION VOTE:


FAILED by a vote of 3 in favor (Council Members Gonzalez, Kendrick, and Massey) to 6 in opposition (Council Members Smith, Keefe, Haire, Fogleman, Worthy and Kirby)

ORIGINAL MOTION VOTE:


PASSED by a vote of 6 in favor (Council Members Smith, Keefe, Haire, Fogleman, Worthy and Kirby) to 3 in opposition (Council Members Gonzalez, Kendrick, and Massey)

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick inquired if a rate of pay needed to be set for the City Council.

Mr. Stancil stated the only thing that had changed was moving the supply allowance of $750.00 to compensation pay.

Mr. Stancil stated he wanted to clarify that the extra day off was for two days off at Christmas.  He received an affirmative answer from the Council.

7.
Consider resolution asking County Commissioners to delay decision regarding privatization of ambulance service.

RESOLUTION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-058.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to adopt the resolution.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

8.
Discussion of Public Officers benefiting from public contracts.
City Attorney Karen McDonald presented this item.  She informed the Council that G.S. § 14-234, which had prohibited appointed or elected officials from making any contract for his or her own benefit with the City, with the exception being if the person had a 10 percent or less ownership in the business, had been amended in 2002.  She stated the law now allows business with an appointed or elected official as long as the official was not involved in making or administrating the contract.

Ms. McDonald stated she wanted to make the Council aware of the change in state law and as a result of the change the Council might want to consider developing a policy regarding Council members doing business with the City.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to refer this item to the Policy Committee.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

Council Member Fogleman, Chair of the Policy Committee, stated she saw no need for a City policy when the general statutes addressed the issue.

Council Member Massey withdrew his motion.

9.
Report from the Transportation Committee meeting.

Council Member Haire, Chair of the Transportation Committee, stated he was submitting the minutes for information and no action needed to be taken.

1.
Update on improvements at intersection of Albany and Broadell Streets.


No additional data.

2.
Discussion of City maintenance for Turner's Lane.


No action was taken on this item by the Committee.

3.
The traffic signal activation off of the MLK to Robeson Street on the south side.


Staff reported the traffic signal activation problem had been solved.

4.
Update on the right-turn lane on Raeford Road at McPherson Church Road.


The DOT staff reported the right-of-way was still being acquired and the project was scheduled for completion in the summer of 2004.

5.
Discussion of traffic on Yadkin Road.

10.
Consider discussion of ordinance requirements for installation of personal pools.


This item was removed from the agenda with the City Attorney addressing this issue at the beginning of the meeting under announcements.

11.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

A.
Appointments

1.
Airport Commission - 3 vacancies - 5 nominations made

Mr. James Wilson, Mr. Jay Wyatt, III, and Ms. Sarita Mallard were appointed to a first term.

2.
Human Relations Commission - 6 vacancies (4 regular vacancies and 2 replacement vacancies with terms expiring June 2004) – 11 nominations made

Mr. Tom Hennessey was reappointed to a second term.  Ms. Patricia Johnson, Ms. Pauline Goodman, and Mr. A.J. Andreas Ringle were appointed to first terms.  Mr. Sonia I. Vega-Pelican and Ms. Sally Vellabha were appointed as fill-ins for terms which expire in June of 2004.

3.
Joint Storm Water Advisory Board - 2 Vacancies - 3 nominations made

Council Member Smith withdrew her nomination of Mr. Garrett Davis.  Mr. Joe Glass and Mr. Robert Bennett were appointed to first terms.

4.
Public Works Commission - 1 vacancy - 3 nominations made

Mr. Luis G. Olivera was appointed to a first term.

5.
Public Works Commission Retirement Board - 1 vacancy for PWC employee and 1 vacancy for PWC member - 2 nominations made

Ms. Donna Lopes was reappointed to the employee vacancy.  Ms. Terri Union was appointed to fill the PWC vacancy of Mr. Sandy Saunders.

6.
Historic Resources Commission - 1 resignation for at-large term expiring October 2003 - 1 nomination made

Mr. Marshall Isler was appointed as a fill-in for an at-large vacancy with the term expiring in October 2003.

B.
Nominations

1.
Fayetteville City Planning Commission - 4 vacancies – 4 nominations needed - 3 members eligible for reappointment

Ms. Victoria Dickson was nominated for reappointment by Council Member Fogleman.

2.
Fayetteville City Zoning Commission - 2 vacancies - 2 nominations needed - 2 members eligible for reappointment

Mr. Jack Cox was nominated for reappointment by Council Member Keefe.  Mr. Garrett Davis was nominated for a first term by Council Member Smith.

3.
Taxicab Review Board - 3 vacancies (2 taxi industry regular members and 1 alternate member - 3 nominations - 3 members eligible for reappointment

Mr. Robert Hinton was nominated for reappointment by Council Member Worthy.  Mr. Chigbo Umerah was nominated for a first term by Council Member Gonzalez.

12.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Response to public forum concerns.

B.
Update on Planned Neighborhood Development Plan (PND) for Kings Grant Subdivision.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Statement of taxes collected for the month of May 2003 from the Cumberland County Tax Administrator.

2002 Taxes
$120,951.21

2002 Vehicle Taxes
239,748.62
2002 Revit
169.10
2002 Vehicle Revit
391.81
2002 FVT
28,005.88
2002 Storm Water
17,068.94
2001 Taxes
16,334.57
2001 Vehicle Taxes
6,564.91
2001 Revit
91.71
2001 Vehicle Revit
0.00
2001 FVT
1,001.19
2001 Storm Water
1,561.82
2000 Taxes
4,917.86
2000 Vehicle Taxes
1,243.18
2000 Revit
113.80
2000 Vehicle Revit
0.00
2000 FVT
185.00

2000 Storm Water
330.92
1999 Taxes
584.09

1999 Vehicle Taxes
216.21
1999 Revit
22.80
1999 Vehicle Revit
0.00

1999 FVT
86.00
1999 Storm Water
34.22
1998 and Prior Taxes
324.47

1998 and Prior Vehicle Taxes
925.88
1998 and Prior Revit
0.00

1998 and Prior Vehicle Revit
0.00

1998 and Prior FVT
231.51
1998 and Prior Storm Water
18.39
Interest
15,384.24
Interest (Revit)
31.61
Interest (Storm Water)
1,177.23
Fayetteville Discount (Current)
0.00

Fayetteville Discount (Revit)
0.00

Total Collections
$457,717.17
2.
Information on Citizens Workshops for Fayetteville Traffic Separation Study.

3.
Update of the Rail\Vehicle Traffic Separation Study.

4.
Copy of proposal from Senior Citizens Advisory Commission for upcoming 2003/2004 Budget.

5.
Copy of letter forwarded to County Manager regarding items for the City-County Liaison Committee meeting on July 24, 2003.

6.
Center City Business Park newsletter.

7.
Redevelopment Commission – minutes of May 14, 2003.

8.
FACVB – minutes of May 8, 2003.

9.
PWC – minutes of May 28 and June 2, 2003.

10.
Chamber of Commerce Board of Directors – minutes of May 12, 2003.

11.
Update on ongoing annexation projects.
MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

The meeting adjourned at 10:35 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARK C. KENDRICK

City Clerk





Mayor Pro Tem

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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